PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, January 30, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, January 30, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 
Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman

Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Jordan Hospital Polar Plunge

Catherine McKenna and mascot “Jordan,” the Polar Bear, provided the Board with information on Jordan Hospital’s 5th Annual Polar Plunge, an event through which the hospital raises funds for its Cancer Center.  Participants are asked to collect pledges toward their plunge into the icy waters of Plymouth Long Beach on Saturday, March 3rd, 2007.   For more information on the Polar Plunge festivities, Ms. McKenna directed the Board and the audience to www.jordanspolarplunge.com
Licenses

Common Victualler (New)

Asian Essence, 2291 State Road (formerly South China), Kam Wah Chan, requested a Common Victualler (New) License.
Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments and submission of the Workers Comp. and Tax forms.

On a motion by Selectman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above Common Victualler (New) License for Asian Essence.  Voted 3-0, approved. 

Class II Auto Dealer (New)

AKJ Sales, 37 Martingale Lane, Ken Healy, requested a Class II Auto Dealer (New) License. 
Surety Bond is in place.  Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building Dept. 

On a motion by Selectman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above Class II Auto Dealer (New) License for AKJ Sales.  Voted 3-0, approved. 

Southeast Auto Sales, 234 Warren Avenue, Michael Layton requested a Class II Auto Dealer (New) License. 
Issuance of the above license is subject to the submission of a surety bond and conditions set forth by the Building and Zoning Department.  No display, storage, or repair of vehicles will take place at this address.

On a motion by Selectman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above Class II Auto Dealer (New) License for Southeast Auto Sales.  Voted 3-0, approved. 

Change of D/B/A (Liquor)

Bertucci’s Restaurant Corp., 6 Plaza Way requested permission to change their d/b/a from Bertucci’s Brick Oven Ristorante to Bertucci’s Italian Restaurant.

On a motion by Selectman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above Change of D/B/A (Liquor) for Bertucci’s Restaurant Corp.  Voted 3-0, approved. 

Change of Manager (Liquor)

UR of Plymouth MA, LLC d/b/a Pizzeria Uno Chicago Bar and Grill, The Shops at Long Pond requested a change of manager from David Bardot to Robert Shasheen.

Background check shows no basis for denial.

On a motion by Selectman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above Change of Manager (Liquor) for UR of Plymouth MA, LLC.  Voted 3-0, approved. 

Automatic Amusement (Amendment)

Plymouth American Legion, 199 Federal Furnace Road requested to add another machine, making their total five.  The Building Department has determined that there is enough square footage to accommodate this fifth machine.

On a motion by Selectman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above Automatic Amusement Amendment for Plymouth American Legion.  Voted 3-0, approved. 

One Day Wine and Malt 

Our House Services, 40 Russell Street is requesting one day wine and malt licenses for wine tasting dinners from 7:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. the following dates:

 

February 2, 2007

February 8, 2007

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to approval from the building dept.

On a motion by Selectman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above One Day Wine and Malt Licenses for Our House Services.  Voted   3-0, approved. 

Petition for Pole
NSTAR Petition 06-08: NSTAR submitted a petition covering the installation of one (1) new pole on Carver Street.  This is necessary to service a new customer at 16 Carver Street.

On a motion by Selectman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above Pole Petition for NStar.  Voted 3-0, approved. 

Administrative Notes
Funds for Increased Lighting – The Board approved the Plymouth Development Corporation’s request for $16,150 from the Off-Street Parking Fund to install increased lighting in the Town’s various parking lots.
Remember to Vote Signs – The Board approved the placement of “Remember to Vote” signs provided by the League of Women Voters and the Rotary Club on Town property at locations determined by the Town Manager.

Public Comment

Patrick Ellis, Precinct 13 Town Meeting Member, expressed his concern over the Board’s involvement with the proposed purchase of the 16-acre parcel at 90 Carver Road.  He advised the Board to avoid getting involved in “neighborhood fights” that could potentially open the Town to legal issues. 
Chairman Quintal reminded Mr. Ellis and the audience that it is the Board’s duty to respond to its constituents, regardless of the area of Town.  If, Chairman Quintal said, a project or matter is raised before the Board that could be in the best interest of the Town, the Board must at least give consideration to the matter.  
90 Carver Road
Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning and Development, provided the Board with an update on the possible acquisition of the 16-acre parcel at 90 Carver Road.  Mr. Hartmann explained that he coordinated a meeting with members of Town staff, the Community Preservation Committee, the Open Space Committee, and the West Plymouth Neighbors Group, to investigate possible options for funding this purchase.  

Mr. Hartmann described some possible funding opportunities, noting the timetables and uncertainties associated with each one.  The Community Preservation Committee, for example, has $300,000 available for open space preservation (as well as other discretionary funds), but they would need to call a Special Town Meeting or wait until Fall Town Meeting in order to pursue this purchase.   
Mr. Hartmann noted the receipt of a letter from Attorney Bob Betters (representing the prospective private buyer), detailing his client’s intention to resubmit his purchase and sales offer for the parcel.  The resubmitted offer will remain at $3 million, but the permitting contingencies will be removed.   This new purchase and sales agreement, Mr. Hartmann explained, will allow the Town a new 120-day right-of-refusal period.  Because this offer was made in good faith on the part of the prospective buyer, Mr. Hartmann recommended that the Board allow the Town and West Plymouth Neighbors Group a period of four to six weeks to investigate funding sources, at which point the Board should make a decision on the matter. 
Attorney Bob Betters spoke briefly on behalf of his client, Ron Ferioli, the prospective buyer.  He asked the Board to notify him and his client as soon as possible if they choose to waive their right of first refusal, without letting the new term of 120 days to expire.   In the meantime, Attorney Betters said, Mr. Ferioli will to move forward with the permitting process for his plans to build an adult mobile home park on the parcel.
West Plymouth Neighbors Group members Julie Archer and Jeff Flockton spoke on behalf of their group’s interest in the property.  They reminded the Board that they are actively pursuing funding sources, investigating grants and submitting applications.  The Community Preservation Committee, Ms. Archer noted, has expressed interest in the property, although they have not yet declared an official position on the possible purchase.   The West Plymouth Neighbors group, Mr. Flockton mentioned, will submit an application for Community Preservation funds soon.
The Board expressed appreciation for Mr. Ferioli’s spirit of cooperation in re-submitting the purchase and sales agreement, allowing the Town extra time to invoke its right of first refusal.  In turn, they agreed to honor Mr. Ferioli’s request to make a decision as quickly as possible.  Chairman Quintal asked all involved parties to make every effort to adhere to Mr. Hartmann’s recommended deadline of four to six weeks.
Boundary Line Dispute
Lee Hartmann presented the Board with details on an agreement to remedy a boundary line dispute within a series of bog parcels to the east of Boot Pond.  

The Nature Conservancy, Mr. Hartmann explained, has plans to acquire a significant parcel in this area (part of the Eel River Watershed) to complete a corridor link to Myles Standish State Forest.  Within the process of these plans, boundary surveys were performed that ultimately revealed a parcel gap.  The Planning Department has drawn up a boundary line agreement document with the various abutting landowners, for which Mr. Hartmann asked the Board for their approval.  As part of the agreement, the Town would accept an approximate 0.55-acre portion of this disputed area, annexing it to the Town’s abutting parcel, Lot 24-1, Map 84 (“Phoenix Bogs”), a parcel that is or will be permanently preserved open space.  
On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to accept the specified parcel, subject to final review by Town Counsel (for form and method of acceptance recommendations).  Voted 3-0, approved.
Town Meeting Articles
Article 12
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money to fund the Town Promotion Fund pursuant to Chapter 4 of the Acts of 1993, or take any action relative thereto.
Lee Hartmann itemized the Town Promotions FY2008 budget for the Board, noting that the revenue in the Town Promotion Fund (funded from 45% of the total local Hotel/Motel Tax) is up slightly from last year from increased hotel receipts.  
Selectman Schena asked Mr. Hartmann if a portion of these funds could be used for the Town’s 4th of July celebrations.  Chairman Quintal and Selectman Loewenberg concurred that that more funds should be allocated toward the 4th, and Chairman Quintal suggested that the Town Promotions allocation be increased by 5%.  Mr. Hartmann said that, yes, using this money for the 4th of July Celebration could be investigated, but an increase in the allocation could be more complex, as state law sets the percentage.  By increasing the Town Promotions allocation from the Hotel/Motel Tax, the Town would decrease the allocation to its General Fund.  Mr. Hartmann noted that he was optimistic about increased funding generated by the tax—perhaps, he said, a change in allocation will not be necessary, and additional revenue will be available for the 4th of July Celebration.  
On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 12 to Town Meeting.  Voted 3-0, approved.
Article 23
To see if the Town will vote to amend its Zoning Bylaw § 205-65 Prevention of Light Pollution to clarify and modify definitions, procedures, and provisions regulating outdoor lighting as well as amending associated definitions, procedures, and schedules, or take any action relative thereto.


PLANNING BOARD

Mr. Hartmann explained that the proposed amendment to the Town’s Light Pollution Prevention bylaw provides minor additions of clearer definitions, descriptions, language, and lighting plans.  This, he explained, will enhance the Town’s ability to evaluate plans.  
On a motion by Selectman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to recommend Article 23 to Town Meeting.  Voted 3-0, approved.

Article 25
To see if the Town will vote to amend its Zoning Bylaw § 205-74 Cordage Park Smart Growth District and the Official Zoning Map #1 pursuant to M.G.L. c. 40R, 760 CMR 59.00 and G.L. c. 40S, “smart growth zoning” by adopting Sub-districts within the Cordage Park Smart Growth District that are subject to specific requirements for allowable uses or dimensional requirements that may differ from the requirements for allowable uses or dimensional requirements, as well as, associated definitions, procedures, and schedules, or take any action relative thereto.

PLANNING BOARD

Mr. Hartmann explained that the State Attorney General’s Office recommended an improved definition of the Smart Growth Zoning Bylaw for Cordage Park that was approved at Fall Town Meeting (2006).  The Planning Department has better defined the district, and the Planning Board has approved the adjustments.  Otherwise, Mr. Hartmann said, nothing about the Zoning Bylaw has changed.   
On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 25 to Town Meeting.  Voted 3-0, approved.

Article 26
To see if the Town will vote to amend its General Bylaws Chapter 196 § 5, Wetlands Protection, by deleting the requirement for Town Meeting approval of amendments to the Commission’s rules, regulations, design specifications and policy guidelines or take any action relative thereto.

CONSERVATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Hartmann noted that every town Board in Plymouth (Planning, Zoning, Health, etc.) has their own operational regulations.  The Conservation Commission, Mr. Hartmann explained, wishes to adopt their own policies and regulations (like other boards) without having to receive approval from Town Meeting. 
On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 26 to Town Meeting.  Voted 3-0, approved.

Old Business / Letters / New Business
Duane Morris / Entergy Negotiations – Selectman Loewenberg noted that, while the Board cannot divulge the details of their negotiations with Entergy, she wanted to assure the citizens of Plymouth that Board is very pleased with Duane Morris, the legal firm the Town hired to represent Plymouth’s interests in the re-licensing of Pilgrim Nuclear Power Plant.  The outcome of the negotiations cannot be predicted, she said, but Plymouth is getting its money’s worth from the attorneys of Duane Morris.
Proposed Municipal Facility at the Plymouth County Farm – Chairman Quintal explained that he and Mr. Sylvia have been consulting with Plymouth County Officials on a proposed future site within the County Farm property for a new municipal facility.   Chairman Quintal said that the proposal for the situation of a new Town Hall and School Administration facility on ten acre parcel within the property has recently been met with opposition from members of the Friends of the County Farm.  As a result, Chairman Quintal noted, he will not support or sign any conservation acreage for the farm until the Friends of the County Farm are willing to discuss the proposal, rather than quickly dismiss it.  Additionally, Chairman Quintal made note that he would like to schedule a meeting between the Board and the three Plymouth County Commissioners.  Selectman Schena echoed Chairman Quintal’s sentiments. 
Executive Session

On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to enter into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraphs 3 (Negotiation).  Voted 3-0: Quintal – yes, Loewenberg – yes, and Schena – yes. 

Return to Open Session

The Board returned from Executive Session.  Assistant own Manager Melissa Arrighi reviewed the terms of the Dispatcher Contract negotiated with and ratified by the Dispatchers Union, AFSCME Council 93, Local 2824.  Ms. Arrighi noted that the Dispatchers Union is the eighth of nine units to ratify their contract with the Town.
On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to ratify the Town’s contract with the Dispatchers Union as outlined.  Voted 3-0, approved.
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